Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

October 25, 2022
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:05 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Jody Clineff, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom: Conservation Administrator Heidi Gaffney, Town Administrator Kevin Harutunian, Fire Chief Jen Collins-Brown, Board of Health Chair Sheryl Knudsen, Planning Board Chair Martha Morrison, George Pucci of KP Law and Paul Haverty -MHP Consultant.  Individuals associated with the 10 High St. applicant include Suzanne Decavele, David Levy, Dan Skolski, Jesse Schomer, James Devellis, and Jeffrey Dirk. Also present were 30 Grove St. applicant, Geovani Periera, and meeting attendees Bobbi Whiting, Gary Bergmann, Lisa Young, Peter Mulholland, Lauren Dyer, Nancy Beirne, Josh Steinberg, Debbie Holt, Jesse Otter, Alison Hardy, Jeremy Reohane, Bobbi Whiting, Bill Whiting, Joanne Ryan, and Topsfield Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”  No response.
10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing

Chairman Moriarty opened the Public Hearing to consider the application of Emerson Homes, LP c/o The Caleb Group, for premises located at 10 High Street requesting a Comprehensive Permit pursuant to General Law, Chapter 40B, Section 20-23.  Sr. Administrative Assistant Lynne Bermudez read the Legal Notice that was published in the Salem News on 10-10-2022 and 10-17-2022. 
The Chairman started by reviewing several items: 
1. With a 40B development, the ZBA has broad authority over town regulations in a single permit session to handle most of the permits that the town would issue vs having the applicant travel between multiple different boards.  This also allows the ZBA to look at the development in a unified fashion.

2. The ZBA is somewhat limited in the scope of its authority.  The site has been approved by the state as a suitable location for an affordable housing development.  The ZBA cannot overturn that decision.  The board is limited to looking at the size of the development, the mass, the elements of it, how it fits in the community and how it supports the Town’s affordable housing needs.  
3. The board has received a grant from the MA Housing Partnership for a consultant, Attorney Paul Haverty, to help the Town with this project. Mr. Haverty has experience in affordable housing development on both sides, as an advocate and as a consultant for Zoning Boards. He assisted the Town with a 40B located on Perkins Row that was ultimately withdrawn.
4. Chairman Moriarty introduced Attorney George Pucci of KP Law, the Town’s counsel.  Mr. Pucci has experience and expertise in the area of comprehensive permits and was the ZBA’s advisor on the 40B permit for Perkins Row.
5. The Chairman reviewed two possible conflict-of-interest issues that had arisen with this comprehensive permit.  Three members of the ZBA are members of the Congregational Church (who owns the property on which the 40B development is proposed).  Because of this the Chair sought counsel with KP Law and received an advisory opinion that since these members are not decision makers to the process of selling the property and will not benefit directly,  as long as they file disclosures there is no issue with them participating and acting with respect to this application.  Secondly, Attorney Paul Haverty was previously employed as an attorney by the predecessor firm (in name) as counsel to Emerson Homes, LP (Jesse Schomer).  But since Mr. Haverty left the firm before Mr. Schomer was hired, it was determined there is no conflict of interest.

The Chairman reviewed the process for the hearing.  This initial meeting will be relatively brief with the Applicant and their counsel providing information on the proposed development, followed by discussion of next steps to engage peer review consultants and a continuance of  the hearing to the November meeting.  At the November and subsequent meetings the applicant can present more substantive material on the development and then board members and members of the public can ask questions and provide comments.   

The Chairman asked if applicant’s attorney, Mr Schomer, would like to speak, at a high level, about the proposed development, benefits to the town including how it would help the Town satisfy housing needs, and to introduce the principals of Emerson Homes, LP.   Attorney Schomer provided an overview of the project and a timeline.  Key dates included the opening (10-25-22) and closing (4-25-23) of the Public Hearing and the ZBA issuance of a decision by 6-5-23.

Suzanne Decavele, RE Project Manager for the applicant, spoke about the developer, The Caleb Group.  They are a developer, owner, acquirer and manager of affordable housing rentals based in Swampscott.  She reviewed the services they provide to their older adult communities.  Chairman Moriarty stated that based upon the financial threshold for qualifying to live in this development, very few Topsfield residents would qualify.  Ms. Decavele stated The Caleb Group is a non profit and their mission is to provide affordable housing.  She believes there is a mandate in their bylaws that prevents them from providing more than 25% market rate units.  The Chairman asked if The Caleb Group had looked at the number of Topsfield residents who would qualify.  Ms. Decavele said she believes they did but she does not recall the number.  The Chairman said he believes the ZBA and the developer will reach agreement on preference for Town residents who do qualify.  
Ms. Decavele did share that The Caleb Group has been looking, jointly with the Select Board and Town Administrator, (and shared at the last community meeting) at increasing the number of units from 44 to 50 to help the Town meet 10% SHI (subsidized housing inventory) and to provide another 4 market rate units. The Chairman asked if The Caleb Group would have to go back to the state to amend the application to increase the number of units and what that timeline would look like. Discussion was held and then readdressed later in the meeting.
Dan Skolski, of DMS design, llc, shared a presentation which gave a tour of the building, driveway and parking, and spoke to the design of the building.
Jim DeVellis, of DeVellis Zrein, Inc. (civil engineering and landscape architecture) spoke of grading, drainage, plantings, soil, septic and stormwater management and erosion control.  Soil testing and a design for septic has been done and meets all Board of Health requirements. The Chairman asked the applicant their plans for working with the Conservation Commission.  Mr. DeVellis replied that as the development is within the jurisdiction of the Conservation Commission the developer will work in tandem with the Commission and will file a new Notice of Intent.  The applicant is on the agenda for the Commission’s meeting on 10-26-22.  The applicant will also work in tandem with the Board of Health.   
Jeffrey Dirk of Vanasse & Associates, transportation consultant for the project, spoke of traffic and pedestrian impacts using data they collected from May of 2022.  The Chairman asked if the applicant’s traffic analysis had considered traffic from use of Lyft, Uber or COA vans (since the applicant stated several residents may not own cars).  The developer spoke of alternative transportation options for building occupants but did not speak to whether these vehicles had been included in the traffic analysis.
David Levy of Community Square Associates asked for a clarification about the landscape plan and the planting of 900 new trees.  Mr. DeVellis clarified the design showed 857 plantings (shrubs, flowers, trees), not 900 trees. Mr. Levy also asked the Chairman if he felt the board would be interested in having the proposed development increase to 50 units.  If they are, the applicant will investigate that option further.  The Chairman polled the board.  The majority of members would be interested in seeing a drawing depicting the 50 units as well as a list of pros and cons of increasing the number of units from 44 to 50.  Kevin Harutunian, Town Administrator, spoke of two benefits of increasing the number of units to 50.  The first is that 4 of those units will be market rate and thus available to more Topsfield residents who otherwise would not financially qualify.  Second, the additional of 6 units will allow Topsfield to reach 10% SHI (subsidized housing inventory) and maintain that for the next decade as the next time the state will evaluate housing through a census will be in 2030.

The Chairman then asked Paul Haverty and George Pucci for input relative to the process to engage peer review consultants.  Areas suggested for review included traffic, civil engineering, environmental and architecture.  An appointee can deal with obtaining information on quotes and firms offline, working with the applicant, and then bring a recommendation back to the board for a vote.  Attorney Pucci also stated that under Chapter 40B the ZBA will be standing in the shoes of the Conservation Commission for decisions regarding local conservation bylaws, and the Conservation Commission will be evaluating the project regarding the State Wetlands Protection Act.  The ZBA and the Conservation Commission will look to work with the same consultant.
After a brief discussion Dave Moniz made a motion that the board designate Gregor Smith and David Merrill as a subcommittee to begin the process of obtaining peer review consultants.  Jody Clineff seconded the motion and it passed unanimously on a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

David Merrill made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to the next ZBA meeting on 11/22/22.  The motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and passed unanimously on a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

As it was noted that a decision must be made quickly as to whether the development at 10 High Street will consist of 44 or 50 units, Suzanne Decavale will provide the board, a week before the 11-22-2022 meeting, with a conceptual drawing of a 50-unit development. She will also work with the Town Administrator to develop a list of pros and cons for a 50-unit development.  At the next meeting a site visit will also be scheduled.  The applicant offered to stake the corners of the property before that visit to help the board visualize the building’s placement on the property. 

30 GROVE STREET – Public Hearing
Sr. Administrative Assistant Lynne Bermudez read the Legal Notice that was published in the Salem News on 10-10-2022 and 10-17-2022 for a Finding and Variance pursuant to Article III, Section 3.05A of the Zoning Bylaw for the premises located at 30 Grove Street. 

Chairman Bob Moriarty recognized Pereira Geovani, the owner of the property. Mr. Geovani explained that he purchased 30 Grove Street with the intention of improving and selling it. He would like to add a second floor, moving the three bedrooms currently on the first floor to the second floor and adding a bathroom on the second floor.  He also would like to construct an attached garage.  The request for a Finding and Variance is due to the front setback being 6 feet when 20 feet is required and the side setback on the right side of the house (as seen from the street) being 6 feet when 10 feet is required.  

Chairman Moriarty stated that he drove by the property and noted that an abutting parcel of land, closest to the house, is owned by the Town and is undeveloped and wildly vegetative.  As such, he did not see that the changes proposed by Mr. Geovani would pose a problem to any abutting neighbor.  Chairman Moriarty stated that he is inclined to grant the applicant’s request and asked board members if they had any questions or concerns with Mr. Geovani’s request.  Kristin Palace noted that there is a good deal of ledge on the property, which distinguishes it from other lots and is another reason, relative to shape and topography, to support the applicant’s request.  
Heidi Gaffney, Conservation Administrator, noted that there is Bylaw Riverfront area from Cleveland Brook that extends onto the property so a filing with the Conservation Commission will be required.  She did not anticipate that the work being proposed would be difficult to permit.  Chairman Moriarty asked if any members of the public wished to speak. There were no comments from the public.  

Gregor Smith moved that the Board approve the request of the applicant, for the premises located at 30 Grove Street, for a Finding to enlarge an existing structure by adding a second floor within the existing footprint, and to grant a Variance for the addition of an attached garage.  The motion was seconded by David Merrill and the motion carried unanimously on a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes 

Clerk David Merrill

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Dave Moniz

yes
Member Gregor Smith
yes

Lynne Bermudez will prepare a draft of the decision of the Finding and Variance for the Chairman to review and sign.  A copy will then be provided to the Town Clerk and the required 20-day appeal period will begin.  At the expiration of the appeal period, assuming no abutter files an appeal, a building permit can be pursued with the Building Inspector.  Mr. Geovani thanked the board for its time. 
MINUTES

Gregor Smith noted one typo in the minutes.  David Moniz made a motion to approve the minutes of 9/27/22 as amended.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and the motion carried unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

OTHER

A brief discussion was held on the number of meetings a ZBA member can miss for a 40B Public Hearing and still vote on the 40B application.  The answer was one, and the member must sign a certification that they viewed the video of the meeting they missed.  Jody Clineff stated that she will be unable to attend the meeting on 2/28/23.  

Chairman Moriarty thanked the board members, in advance, for their time and efforts participating in the review of the 40B application.

ADJOURN
At 9:07 pm Jody Clineff made a motion to adjourn. David Merrill seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

Per the Open Meeting Law, the documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. Legal Notice – 10 High St.

3. ZBA Application and supporting materials– 10 High St. (on town website)
4. Comments from Police Chief for 10 High St.

5. Comments from Conservation Administrator for 10 High St.

6. Legal Notice – 30 Grove St.

7. ZBA Application, floor plans, proposed plot plan– 30 Grove St.

8. Comments from Conservation Administrator for 30 Grove St.

9. Comments from Health Agent for 30 Grove St.

10. Draft Meeting Minutes – 9/27/22 
Approved at the 11-22-22 ZBA meeting.
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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